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$15 ticket, 5-year fight: Man's quest to bring justice to 
Northampton parking appeals plays out at state level 
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Vincent Gillespie in the Northampton 
parking lot where he was issued a 
parking ticket that he appealed. 

NORTHAMPTON - Nearly five years after fighting a $15 parking ticket in Hampshire Superior 
Court and winning one battle, Vincent J. Gillespie is seeking justice on another front.  

He is challenging the constitutionality of a state law that requires municipal parking ticket 
appeals to be handled in Superior Court with filing fees of approximately $300.  

Shelling out hundreds of dollars to contest a $10 or $15 parking ticket in a court that deals with 
the most serious criminal and civil cases is irrational and a deterrent to anyone seeking a judicial 
review, Gillespie says.  

Massachusetts is alone in this way.  



"It really is a sense of injustice," said Gillespie, a former Easthampton resident who now lives in 
Greenfield. "It's important to people. You don't want to do something to undermine people's faith 
in the system." 

His case is being handled by Northampton attorney William C. Newman of the American Civil 
Liberties Union. Their fight, now in state appeals court, has caught the attention of the state 
attorney general, who last week filed a 43-page legal brief strongly opposing the challenge.  

Edward Hamel of Southampton is another plaintiff in the appeal. Hamel unsuccessfully fought a 
Northampton parking ticket in 2005 but opted not to pay $275 in court fees - money he wouldn't 
recoup even if he had won an appeal.  

"The filing fee and the complexity of the paperwork were both factors which prevented me from 
appealing this ticket in Superior Court," Hamel wrote in an affidavit.  

Fighting the system 

Gillespie's five-year legal battle began July 19, 2005, after he received a $15 parking ticket in 
Northampton's tiny Fasono parking lot off Old South Street, at the west end of Hampton Venue.  

At the time, no-parking signs were posted on two sides of the lot and metered spaces flanked 
another, but there were no signs or marked spaces in the area where Gillespie parked his car.  

He was ticketed for parking in a prohibited zone.  

Gillespie immediately brought the ticket to the city's parking clerk to contest it. While there, he 
received a second ticket on his car's windshield, which the city later rescinded.  

Gillespie filed a written appeal with the city, but the parking clerk upheld the initial fine and told 
Gillespie his only avenue to appeal was in Superior Court. The city's administrative process, it 
turned out, was a violation of state law, which affords all persons issued parking tickets the right 
to appeal by means of a live, in-person hearing at the local level.  

Gillespie filed a lawsuit, and the following year, Superior Court Judge Bertha D. Josephson 
ordered the city of Northampton to revise its parking ticket appeal procedures, which now 
provide live, in-person hearings with a city officer - the parking clerk or his or her designate - for 
people who wish to appeal parking tickets.  

Josephson ruled that the state's court filing fee statute was not unconstitutional, however.  

Gillespie ultimately won his parking ticket appeal in Northampton after getting that hearing, but 
a more important battle, he says, is getting parking tickets out of Superior Court and filing fees 
lowered.  

In his view, the cost to appeal a parking ticket in Superior Court is so burdensome that judicial 
review is illusory and, it turns out, exceedingly rare.  



"We know that for at least the five years preceding this case, no person in all of Hampshire 
County, no matter how aggrieved he felt or erroneous the ticket, ever initiated a court appeal on a 
parking ticket," Newman wrote in a legal brief filed Monday in state appeals court.  

Most states, Newman notes, handle parking ticket appeals in district and small-claims courts or 
before judicial officers with much lower filing fees - or none at all. In Massachusetts, the paucity 
of parking ticket appeals in the courts is a result of the high cost of fighting them, say those 
familiar with the issue.  

"They're unhappy about their ticket; they're even unhappier when they get here and find out they 
have to pay an approximately $300 filing fee," said Hampshire Superior Court Magistrate Harry 
Jekanowski Jr., who described state's parking citation appeals process as an anomaly. 

Jekanowski said local parking clerks generally do not inform the public of the cost of appealing 
tickets in Superior Court, as was the case with Gillespie. As a result, most people simply give up 
and pay the fine when they learn of the costs.  

"The door to justice may not be open to a lot of people, in their minds," he said. "When we're 
dealing with the highest level of crimes and the most complicated civil cases, it does not 
necessarily follow logic that the only avenue of appeal is in Superior Court."  

Extra layer of review 

State Attorney General Martha Coakley's office takes a different view of the matter. Last week, 
Coakley's office intervened in the case, arguing that the parking ticket appeals process at the 
local level more than adequately protects "the small pecuniary interest involved," and addresses 
"the moderate risk of erroneous citation."  

Assistant Attorney General M. Patrick Moore Jr. wrote that due process does not entitle alleged 
parking violators discounted access to Superior Court nor does it guarantee judicial review of 
parking citations.  

In other words, while judicial review is provided by law and provides an "extra layer of review," 
there are no constitutional rights to reduced filing fees, Moore wrote. He also noted that the filing 
fees for parking citation appeals may operate as a high hurdle for a reason. They help offset court 
costs and limit frivolous appeals.  

"It rationally imposes the cost of judicial review on those who seek it, discourages review of the 
average parking citation, and preserves the option for those who may find it worthwhile," the 
AG's brief states.  

As Newman sees it, Gillespie's case in Northampton highlights the importance of judicial 
oversight and is precisely the reason alleged parking violators should get access to the courts 
without paying a whopping $300.  



Had Gillespie not pursued his appeal, his parking citation would not have been overturned. In 
addition, Northampton would have continued to violate the law by routing those who contest 
parking tickets to Superior Court without providing a live, in-person hearing.  

Newman also argues that the local parking ticket appeals process is fundamentally flawed 
because local parking clerks may not be neutral, given their responsibility to raise money 
through parking tickets.  

"One purpose of judicial involvement in dispute resolution is to provide an impartial review, 
which can be significantly lacking when a city's parking department, which has a vested interest 
in maximizing its parking ticket revenues, reviews its own actions," Newman wrote in an appeals 
court brief this week.  

Gillespie said he is pushing the case as a matter of principle. He says such cases simply don't 
belong in Superior Court.  

"It's so obvious what the right thing to do is here," he said, amid a pile of legal documents and 
paperwork on the case. "All we're asking for is five minutes in small claims court. Why are they 
fighting me so hard?"  

Dan Crowley can be reached at dcrowley@gazettenet.com.  
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Coakley 

If anyone is still wondering why Martha Coakley lost the senatorial election, this should answer 
the question. Even supposing Superior Court is the proper place to fight a parking ticket, the 
town should be made the pay the court costs if the ticket is overturned. Otherwise, as the ACLU 
is suggesting, the clerk reviewing the fine has an internal bias to uphold the ticket. 
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